

TOWN OF HARWICH, MA 02645

FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING 
MINUTES
Harwich Community Center, Room #5
Thursday, November 10, 2016
6:30 P.M.

Present:  Chairman, Jack Brown; Larry Ballantine; Noreen Donahue; Rich Larios; Laurie Gillespie Lee; Jon Chorey, and Dana DeCosta who joined the meeting at 6:40 PM.
Absent:  Ed McManus and Mark Ameres 
Also Present:  Town Administrator, Chris Clark; Town Accountant, Andy Gould, and David Young, Wastewater Development Committee.
I.  Call to Order

Chairman Jack Brown called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM. 
II.  Approval of Minutes:

October 13, 2016
Motion made by Larry Ballantine to approve the Minutes of October 13, 2016.  Seconded by Rich Larios.  Vote:  6-0-0.
III.  Reserve Fund Transfer Request: 
None
IV. Discussion:  Topics for Discussion and Possible Votes
A. Presentation – Town Administrator, Chris Clark and David Young, Wastewater Development Committee 
Chris Clark discussed Phase II of the Project.  Larry Ballantine discussed the Finance Committee’s understanding of the Project and its responsibility to Town Meeting. Mr. Clark explained how an approximate total of $34M is broken down in Phases to approximately $4 to 5M for each Phase with a handout from David Young as follows:
1. – Purchase Capacity in Chatham – Inter-Municipal Agreement (IMA)


Harwich is in the process of negotiating an IMA with Chatham for 300,000 gpd of treatment capacity.  During the initial years, treated effluent will be recharged in Chatham but may need to be conveyed back to Harwich at some point in the future.  There is an estimated $4.15 M cost associated with the capacity purchase to be paid at specific milestones (all still to be negotiated).


Also included in Phase I are infrastructure, education, and discussions with Dennis and Yarmouth, as well as discussions with regional solutions.
2. – Pleasant Bay Watershed Sewers (south) and Harwich share of Chatham PS and FM


The sewer collection system is proposed to be constructed over three phases with the first two phases equating to 50% (south) and 37% (north) and the remaining 13% if needed several years out.  This initial request for design must account for the whole system as the future areas would connect to the initial system.   Construction funds will also be sought and Harwich share of the Chatham pumping station and forcemain must also be paid.  Total request is $25.3M.

3. – CWMP Implementation Services


The approved Harwich Comprehensive Wastewater Management Plan (CWMP) includes some specific tasks that must be implemented by the town.  This request addresses four of those tasks.  We need to conduct a public outreach program to keep rate taxpayers informed about the program implementation and construction ($50,000); we are negotiating as part of a potential regional solution with Dennis and Yarmouth for a centralized treatment facility instead of building our own and need to negotiate an IMA ($50,000);we need to review parcels in town to determine if purchasing the for open space to offset growth is more cost-effective nitrogen management ($25,000) and we need to develop a fertilizer management program and education brochure to offset that nitrogen contribution ($25,000) for a total request of $150,000.
4. – Cold Brook Natural Nitrogen Attenuation Project


The town funded a study of the Cold Brook system located with the Saquatucket watershed.  This study was recently completed.  The goal of the study was to gather two years’ worth of data and then evaluate methods to increase the existing 35% natural nitrogen attenuation up to 50% or more (a savings or offset of not sewering 240 homes). Recommended alternatives are being discussed with the Harwich Conservation Trust (HCT) representatives as HCT owns the land in the Cold Brook area and they have their own restoration program underway.  This request is to help fund design money ($0.2) to work along with HCT and their state partners and potentially fund some of the construction ($1.8M) for a total of $2.0M as recommended in the CWMP.
Subtotal of above = $31.60 M.

5. – Hinckleys Pond Restoration


The town funded a water quality evaluation of Hinckleys Pond in 2012 and that study recommended an alum treatment of the pond to address the phosphorus issue that has been degrading the water quality in the pond resulting, in some years, the development of toxic algal blooms.  The town owns land adjacent to the pond and could also construct a small parking lot to increase public access to the pond.  So the $550,000 request is for $500,000 for the alum treatment and $50,000 for the small parking lot.

Subtotal of above = $32.15 Million

Discussion:

· Town has requested CPC funds for Hinckleys Pond Restoration in the past.

· Town owns abutting land to Hinckleys Pond and has been looking into more access to the pond.

· Jack Brown asked if other ponds are being considered.  Mr. Young said Seamore and some others.

· Dana DeCosta inquired regarding the sequence of the ponds.  Mr. Young responded: Long Pond, Hinckleys, and Seamore (report posted on town web site).

· Phase I of the Wastewater Project is complete (which includes Muddy Creek).  Phase II is noted on the handout and noted above.  Phase III is included on a 7 year plan for FY 23 and FY 24.

· Mr. Clark said that Phase II includes pipes, plan, and connection to facility (East Harwich and Chatham).  Two years in design; five years in construction phase.  DPW and Water Department in the loop so that roads are not dug up unnecessarily.

· Noreen Donahue asked if Hinckleys Pond could be considered a separate article on the Warrant since it involves CPC Funds.  Mr. Clark and Mr. Young agreed that it could be.

· Rich Larios said the Capital Outlay Committee (COC) is not currently comfortable with the data provided on the Wastewater Project to vote on it.

· Mr. Young stated that the real savings for the Project come with partnerships with other towns.

· Noreen Donahue asked if $10M can be borrowed in sequence.  Mr. Clark said that it could.

· Mr. Larios said that this discussion should be done at a COC meeting. 

· Mr. Ballantine said that these discussions are valuable from an educational point of view.

· Mr. DeCosta said that people will want to know what streets are going to be dug up; when; and for how long.

B. Latest Free Cash Approval Discussion and Plans:  
· Jack Brown asked how Income to Free Cash can be best allocated.  Andy Gould said that the town has been fairly conservative on the revenue side (motor vehicle tax, waste fees, etc.).
· Noreen Donahue said that Mr. Gould and Mr. Clark are to be congratulated for getting the Free Cash estimate as early in the year as they have.

· Mr. Clark discussed the prior commitments for Free Cash and the “snow budget”
 Shortfall.

C. Finance Committee positon on possible Charter change to restrict its role to financial matters only.
Warrant Articles:

· Jack Brown discussed non-financial articles.

· Dana DeCosta discussed Charter 2009 Version.  Town Charter states: “Finance Committee comments on all Articles”.
· By Laws – Moderator turns to Finance Committee for position on Articles.  Mr. DeCosta said that the Finance Committee needs to be prepared to make recommendations on all Articles.

· Jack Brown said that the Finance Committee takes an impartial opinion which serves the town well at Town Meeting.

Motion made by Rich Larios that in accordance with Town Charter Article: 9-3-3, The Finance Committee takes a position on all Town Meeting Articles in the Warrant.  Seconded by Dana DeCosta.  Vote: 7-0-0.
Discussion:

Rich Larios said that in opening remarks at Town Meeting, the Finance Committee should state Article 9-3-3 at the beginning of the meeting.  Also, that Article 9-3-3 should be stated in the printed Warrant.  

V. New Business
A. Latest Capital Budget Requests – Rich Larios
Mr. Larios discussed the process the COC follows to arrive at their recommendations to the Board of Selectmen/Finance Committee presentation.
He discussed the following as examples:

· Red River Beach Repaving

· Bus trips to view town project requests

· Development of Real Estate Impact Model

· Reuse of property: Middle School; Fire Station; West Elementary School, etc.

· Life expectancy of certain purchases (generators, etc.)

VI. Old Business – Postponed

VII. Committee Reports – 
Ad Hoc Wastewater Subcommittee - Membership & Financials Update
Noreen Donahue and Larry Ballantine discussed financial funding of the Inter Municipal Agreement (IMA) plan with Chatham.

Rich Larios said that the focus is on FY18.

Dana DeCosta discussed informational/educational meetings with East Harwich residents regarding the Wastewater Management Project.
VIII. Announcements and Correspondence - None
IX. Adjourn

Motion made by Larry Ballantine to adjourn at 8:30 PM.  Seconded by Dana DeCosta.  Vote: 7-0-0.

Respectfully submitted by Board Secretary Marie Hickey
November 10, 2016
Minutes Finance Committee

